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I.EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

ECA/PHSD/HRP/91/2[6.2(i)(b)

1. The current shortages of teachers in several African

institutions of higher education have, once again, brought

attention to bear on the issues pertaining to brain drain from the
continent to the developed world, and more so the implications and
the remedies required to correct the trend. In both the meetings

in Mbabane(1985)(1) and Harare (1987) (2), the leadership of
Africa's institutions of higher education spoke forcefully and
eloquently about the urgent need for African universities to

produce graduates who could tackle the complex problems that

confront the continent. Indeed, the pronouncements at these

meetings are consistent with the aspirations and African
articulated policy framework enunciated by the Organization of
African Unity in its Lagos Plan of Action for the Economic
Development of Africa 1980-2000.f19811 and in its Africa's Priority

Programme for recovery 1986-1990f (1985) and endorsed by the United

Nations General Assembly in its programme of Action for African
Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990.(19861.(3)

2. The University programmes of research and teaching should
support the rehabilitation and further development of agricultural

sector and this is particularly important within the framework of

tne Lagos Plan of Action (LPA) . Also of equal importance to
Africa's future is its capacity to plan and direct the process of
development. .To attain this capacity, Africa's institution of
higher ^ learning must produce manpower trained in various
disciplines (both in social and natural sciences) to conduct timely
research and provide advisory services needed for the economic
recovery of the continent at large. If African universities are to

provide high quality graduates, quality research, and services that
can respond adequately do the demand of Africa's modernizing

societies; if they are to produce the research scientists and
university teachers who can interpret the latest technology and
harness it for the African continent, then, high-level trained
African manpower must be retained in the continent and be used
productively.

3.^ Unfortunately, given the present state of African

universities, the continent is unable to pre pare itself to take
advantage of the expanding frontier of knowledge. At present,
higher education in Africa is confronted by shortage of qualified
staff, particularly African Staff. African university staff
uniformly report that research in their institutions withered in
the 1980s. The feasibility of offering good post-graduate
education also declined, since a significant part of post-graduate
(especially doctoral) training involves student participation as
apprentices in faculty research and ultimately the solo undertaking
of a dissertation project.
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4. Stagnation or outright decline in research output and in the

capacity to produce researchers jeopardizes Africa's long-term

ability to take advantage of the world wide advance in science and
technology. Indeed, Africa need not be consistently in the

forefront of all scientific and technological advances because, as

it can be assumed well into the nlext century a sizable fraction of

Africa's Pu.D.s will still be trained in foreign institutions. But
the continent nevertheless already needs to increase its capacity

to absorb and use new knowledge, and that capacity is in large

measure developed through indigenous postgraduate and a teaching

programmes. For example, advances in genetic engineering and other

areas of biotechnology are potentially applicable to problems of

plant and animal health in Africa; the impact of production of food
crops and an export agriculture could be sizable. The argument can

be extended to human health and even industrial processes-and to
such areas as micro electronics and material science (ceramic and

metallurgy). The central point is that without mastery of the

underlying science of such developments and the techniques to adapt
them to local problems and conditions, the potential benefits to
Africa of these advances will likely be lost in large measures and
certainly will be late in arriving.

5. Paradoxically, several African countries in which shortages of
qualified Africans is a common phenomenon rely heavily on more
costly expatriate manpower to run their universities. For
instance, it is estimated that a minimum of 80,000 residents of
non-national technical assistance personnel are currently working
in public and parastatal sectors of 40 sub-saharan African
countries at an annual cost of at least $ 4 billion (4) Such
contradictory trends are a function both of poor human resources
planning, development and utilization policies in African countries
and of the condxtionalities and interests of donor assistance.

6. Some of the unsalutary consequences of poor human resources
planning, development and utilization are eroded morale,motivation
and efficiency of the qualified and experienced Africans. Their
working conditions in many cases are appalling with respect to the
means to perform their tasks and the re-numeration they receive.
This is true of the high-level teachers (i.e, university lecturers
and professors) who face shortage of tools, equipments, books, etc.
The situation at Nigeria's University of Ibadan illustrates the
problem:

11 For several mouths now we have expected to

run a physics laboratory without electricity,

perform biology and zoology experiments

without water and get accurate reading from

microscopes blinded by use and age, Chemicals
are unimaginably short. The result of all

this is a chemistry laboratory that cannot
produce distilled water and hundreds of
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'science graduates' lacking the benefits of

practical demonstrations". (5)

Ghana provides other examples. At the University of Science and

Technology, no equipment for the electrical engineering department

has been purchased since 1962, and most equipments in the civil

engineering department dates from the 1950s, such old equipments,
including the university's computer, is rarely in working order;
the same university has been characterized as "grossly short of
books, papers and food".(6)

7. With regard to University Staff's incomes, there was a
catastrophic drop in real wages between 1980 and 1984 in some
African countries in the face of sharp price increases. For
example, the real value of a monthly salary of a university

professor in Sierra Leone was equivalent to $ 66; in the cases of

both Ghana and Uganda the figures were even much lower. A medical

specialist in Ghana earned $ 42 per month during this period. (7)

8. A major consequence of the above situation has been the
intensification of the brain drain from Africa. An estimated
70,000 middle and high-level skilled and professional Africans are
now working in Europe, North America and Western Asia. More than
30,000 of them left the continent between 1984 and 1987. (8)

Evidence also indicated that over the last three years or so,
Nigeria has lost more than 200 medical specialists to foreign
countries and universities. Today, there are four times as many
Ghanian doctors abroad than in Ghana itself. (9) Underlying this
migration has been (among other things) a fall in incomes in most
African countries which in turn increased the attractiveness of
overseas salaries. According to the ECA's estimates this brain

drain could signify a $ 12.6 billion loss to the African region
over the next 25-35 years. (10)

9. Several factors underlying human haemorrhaging have been
described by ECA in its paper entitles: "Long-Term Development and
Structural change in Africa: Manpower Planning and
Utilization".(11) ECA maintain that the present governments'
attitudes towards human resources need to be more positive so as to
enable Africa's human resources to operate effectively as a true
catalyst of Socio-economic development. A new trend is, however,
setting-in in most African countries, creating a hostile
environment for Africa's high-level manpower to work and live in;
the decline in real wages, the freeze on salaries, massive
retrenchments from public services, political instability, etc,
have rendered life difficult for many and induced a great number of
highly qualified skilled Africans to leave the continent. After
having invested large amounts of money to educate, train and bring
up these people, African governments utilize them in such a way as
to encourage them to prefer to hire out these skills elsewhere. As
an example of the size of the leakage which brain drain constitutes
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to African economies, it is worthwhile citing estimated gains

accruing to the receiving countries: a United States Government

Study estimated that, through the importation of already skilled

manpower from the Third World mainly, the country saved over $ 88 3

million in educational costs, while the countries of origin of

these immigrants lost at least $ 320 million, representing the

amount they invested in educating and training these people.(12)

The gains of the receiving country in incomes and outputs is high

and the loss of the sending countries in productivity inputs

foregone are high. Indeed, African countries' share in this loss

is immense.

10. Shortages of highly qualified skilled Africans due to brain

drain is threatening the ability of most of Africa's institutions

of higher education to contribute to the region's development. Be
that as it may, the problem of brain drain, which in effect amounts

to the loss of skills, should be seen as a loss of a production
input, i.e., human resources, to development.

11. Any policies aimed at arresting the outflow of skilled

manpower must first begin with an honest appraisal of the factors

that bring it about. In Africa, these factors are political,
social and economic in nature. While it is difficult to advise
African Governments on the political measures to be pursued to
reduce the brain drain, it may be expedient to suggest some areas

in which African Governments may wish to consider taking action.
Existing money incentive policies tend to favour the brain drain

from Africa. Thus urgent measures are needed to reverse it by
providing more attractive monetary and other incentives to the
continents skilled men and women. Working conditions should also
be improved. Equipments, tools and production inputs should be
made available. Intellectuals and academics should be provided a
more enabling environment as well as the resources that would make

them work with greater effectiveness. The management of human
resources should itself be greatly improved. This must be seen as

a strategic agenda for Africa for the 1990s and beyond.

11. INTRODUCTION

12. The "brain drain" describes the loss of skilled professionals
and the non-return of students from advanced countries of study.
The phrase was originally coined to describe British losses to
North America, but is now used almost exclusively in reference to

mobility from less developed countries to more developed countries
(13)

13. The problem of brain drain from Africa is deep seated. Many

high and middle level technical, scientific and managerial staff
have been pushed out of African economies because of social,
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economic and political reasons. Many of them have carried their

expertise to developed world economies where they now make

significant contributions to further the development of their

countries of residence. Some 15 years ago, when conditions on the

continent were relatively more attractive than they now are, over

14,000 African scientists, engineers, doctors and teachers were

known to be employed in the United States and the United Kingdom

alone.(14) These figures would be staggering if similar data were

available for professional Africans working in Belgium, France, the

Scandinavian countries and the Middle-Eastern countries. It is

therefore reasonable to assume that with the deteriorating socio-

economic conditions since that time, the number of professionals

lost to the continent is much greater today.

14. Lurid as these accounts may indicate, they serve as a jolt to

African policy and decision-makers to make fundamental changes to

the social and economic problems which have rendered life difficult

and fuelled brain drain from Africa to the developed countries.

15. This paper will review and then discuss the reasons for this

poor record of human resources management and utilization and how

it has fuelled brain drain from the continent to the developed

countries. Specifically, the discussions and analyses will be

limited to the problem of brain drain in African Universities, its

trends, implications and remedies called for to arrest the

situation; and will try to propose a course of action to pre-empt

the likelihood of brain drain disaster in the African Universities.

III. Assessment of Brain Drain from Africa to other continents:

Problems and Trends

16. There are today an estimated 70,000 middle and high-level

Africans living in Western Europe and North America.(15) These are

Africans who have received at least three years of post-secondary

education in colleges, polytechnics and Universities. More than

half of them hold at least two university degrees and most of them

are qualified in the fields in which serious shortfalls are

recorded within the continent; engineering, science, technology
agriculture, management, medicine, etc.

17. Although the outflows are directed towards the developed

market economies of Western Europe and North America, the oil-rich

countries of Middle-East and Western Asia serve as an important

magnet for attracting middle and high-level manpower from certain
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Afro-Arab Countries. Hundreds of thousands of such workers -

Moroceans, Tunisians, Egyptians, Sudanese, Somalis have been drawn

over by the oil-induced economic boom in the countries of the

middle-east and Western Asia. (16)

18. Only 14,000 African scientists, engineers , doctors and

teachers were known to be employed in some parts of Western Europe

and in the USA in 1975.(17) It is estimated that between 1984 and

1987 more than 30,000 had left the continent. 1(18) The economic

declines and the social deterioration that have plagued the
continent are responsible for having significantly worsened the

situation today and propelled the drift of skilled manpower away
from the region. With the more difficult conditions of work which

have been brought about by the shortages of tools, equipments and

inputs in various institutions, workers are seeing their

effectiveness being seriously constrained. In one of the African

countries for instance, Surgeons in a large university hospital

could not easily perform operations due to shortage of surgical

gloves. The government of one West African country allocated no

research funds to the national university for a period of three

years. All these examples illustrate the difficult working

conditions which Africa's high-level manpower have to face through

the years of crisis. Indeed, the inadequacy of equipment and

working tools in many of the African countries has made work more

difficult, less exciting and fulfilling and contributed to
frustrating professionals to the point of their wanting and/or to
seek opportunities elsewhere.

19. Migratory statistics for Africa as a whole are extremely

scanty. With the exception of a few countries in North Africa,

hardly anything exists by way of data to show the magnitude of the

African out-migration problem. Apart from a few generali zed
studies on the brain drain in North Africa (19) and a few sectoral
studies, (20) very little exist on the treatment of African brain
drain phenomenon.

20. Although there exist no statistics for Africa correlating

worsening economic conditions with rates of out-migration, there
are broad indications from two ECA country studies on migration in
the Sudan and Egypt (21) showing more than intuitively, that

economic conditions correlate positively with out-migration rates.
In Sudan, for instance, during the difficult years from 1972, out-

migration rates were as follows: 1972 , 545; 173 , 1,160; 1974 ,
2,268; 1975, 10,058. (22) The study observes that "the data for

1975 and 1978 are, by far much higher, because the situation keeps
on worsening".(23)

21. Uganda lost more than half of its high level professional

manpower during the regime of Idi Amin when political repression
combined with gross economic mismanagement made living and working
in Uganda stifling to this class of people. In Ethiopia, the
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Government was obliged to mount a campaign to induce its skilled

nationals in Western Europe and North America to return, when, in

1981 it was discovered that a substantial loss of high-level

professionals particularly teachers/professors had place severe
constraints on the smooth running of the economy.

22. Whatever the reasons might be, there is no denying the fact

that the exodus of skilled manpower from African countries has

picked up momentum in recent years. In certain Western countries,
one finds more african nationals in certain profession than are

available in their own countries. It is reported that there are

more Guinean, Algerian, and Beninois doctors and teachers working

in France, than the number of technical assistance personnel in the
same fields in the countries of origin of these nationals. (24)
The same source reports that in 1973, out of 163 Congolese doctors,

only 6 2 were found to be practising in Congo. Most of the

remainder were providing services in Western Europe. On the other

hand, over 107 highly qualified Ghanian doctors work in West

Germany (25) and there is no need to emphasize what the return of

the above-mentioned professional would mean both to the university

medical schools and hospitals of their countries of origin.

23. One of the most frequent asserted explanations to account for

the high rate of migration of professionals is that most of the
economies in African countries cannot employ all the professional
produced by African Universities and institutions of higher

learning. An important feature of the unemployment problem is that

it is affecting educated Africans more and more, thus destroying
the human capital gains made at great financial and social costs by

Governments and families. Mismatch between the output of the

higher education systems and the manpower demand in the shrinking
economy had resulted in 4 to 5 million jobless educated persons in

the region in 1987. A disturbing trend in several countries is

that the unemployment rate for the educated tend to be higher than
the rate for the work-force without formal education and in some

instances twice as high. For example, a tracer study of graduates
in Nigeria in 1986 found that only 58% had secured full-time job 18
months after^ they had completed their mandatory national youth
service. A high degree of unemployment and job dissatisfaction was
also noted: 30% of the graduates found their education irrelevant
for their jobs, and 60% expressed dissatisfaction with what they
were doing.(26)

24. A longitudinal tracer study of Kenya University graduates,
spanning the period 1970-1983, did not find evidence of an
unemployment problem among university leavers, mainly because of
the implicit guarantee employment policy which was pursued by the
government during this period. However, the results clearly
indicate that their employment prospects were worsening over time.
The growing length of job search, the increased reliance on
government employment and the reduced utilization of acquised
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skills, all indicate that the labour market situation has been

deteriorating since the late 1970s. (27)

25. In Benin, where the policy of guaranteed employment for

University graduates was discontinued in 1984 for reasons for

public finance, the number of unemployed graduates has increased by

an estimated 30% per annum in recent years. (28) University

graduates in Cameroon, Guinea, Lesotho, Mali, Somalia, Sudan, Zaire

and Zambia are reported to be encountering growing difficulties on

the labour markets, in particular those trained in humanities. (29)

26. It should be noted that the tightening of the labour markets

for graduates is a recent phenomenon. For instance, a survey in

the Sudan in the early 1970s found that 96% of the agricultural,

engineering and natural sciences graduates and 65% of social

science and liberal arts graduates entered employment within 6

months after graduation. (30) Since the early 1980s, however,

graduates have started to encounter growing difficulties on the

Sub-Saharan Labour markets. All told, such difficulties act as an

accelerator for the brain drain.

IV. The Impact of Brain Drain on Higher Education in Africa

27. A new spectrum of scientific and technological knowledge is

unfolding outside the continent. For this reason, Universities in

Africa will have to develop few world-class postgraduate

programmes in the sciences and engineering if these countries are

to have access to the new frontiers of science and technology.

Unfortunately, given the current state of higher education in

Africa, the continent is unable to prepare itself to take advantage

of the expanding frontiers of knowledge. This is because at

present higher education in Africa is confronted by the shortages

of high-level manpower due to brain drain. As a consequence, the

quality of higher education is low and possibly declining. In

fact, postgraduate programmes, especially those involving rigorous

research training, remain in their infancy, impart because

requisite staff with doctoral qualifications and adequate
experience are not available.

28. Indeed, the least recognized but perhaps, over the long run,

the most devastating damages to African higher education is the low

quality of teaching staff that must today be recruited in the
absence of the high-level manpower that has decided to migrate. In

some of the Eastern African universities, for instance the majority

of the recruits have been individuals with masters degrees who

would not have been directly recruited to teach at universities

under normal circumstances. The result has been that masters

degree holders, who would normally serve as tutorial fellows, now

have opportunity to give lecturers to students, with little or no

supervision!
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29. What is even more worrisome is the presumption that teaching

is the sole purpose of recruiting university lecturers. Research

which is, perhaps, the most important function of any university

has been impossible. Indeed, research is hardly possible when

lecturers/professors spend all their time teaching or planning for

the crunch. In the absence of research time, it can only be

expected that, lecturers churn out outdated materials, if only to

cope with the pressure. Furthermore, evidence indicates that

overcrowded teaching schedule, which has been as a result of

shortage of lecturers/professors, has left teachers with very

little time to prepare quality learning materials. The feasibility

of offering good post-graduate education has also declined, since

a significant part of postgraduate (especially doctoral) training

involves student participation as apprentices in faculty research

and ultimately the solo taking of a dissertation project. Indeed,

the universities in Africa are becoming hollow shells where

teaching is preformed in the most mechanical and routine way and

research is exceptional. It goes without saying that almost all

the entire higher education is so starved of shortages of staff

that demoralization is massive.

30. A major multinational study carried out by World health

Organization concluded that brain drain of health manpower has had

a considerable effect on the health system of developing countries

(31) Shortages of health Manpower (e.g., Lecturers/Professors) in

most medical schools have also put strain on teachers with regard

to the possibility of offering quality education to students.

Furthermore, this has made it difficult to expand the in-take

of students into the medical schools, which has directly resulted

to a low doctor/patient ratio. Evidence indicate that, the

doctor/patient ratio in West Germany a few years ago was 1:620,

while the ratio in Ghana, for example, was disastrously low

1:29,000. (32) This has direct implications on the quality of

medical services provided by each doctor due to the little time and

attention that a doctor is likely to give to the patients (both the

children and the adults)

31. Whom the analysis is extended further to include the effects

on economic productivity due to poor health systems, certain

conclusions emerge. Apart from the human welfare loss, poor

quality medical services make negative contributions to

productivity. There is ample of evidence indicating that

overcoming deficiencies in nutrition and poor quality health

services produce stronger, more energetic workers, reduced number

of days lost because of illness, lengthens the working lifespan

and increases cognitive skills. The flow of earnings is, thereby
increased above what it would have been in the absence of improved

nutrition and health.(33) Improved child growth has been shown to

contribute to higher productivity because, as children become

healthier, maternal absenteeism to care for sick children

decreases. Furthermore, healthier children themselves, can perform
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productive activities. Recent estimates further indicate that

improved nutrition generals savings equivalent to 2% of national

education expenditure. Moreover, as healthier children have higher

enrolment rates, they stay longer in school and have lower grade

repetition rates.(34)

32. In sum, the above-mentioned are some of the issues that arise

due to poor health systems which are in turn as a consequence of

shortages of medical doctors due to brain drain.

v' Measures for Curbing the Brain Drain from the continent

33. It has been recognized in the preceding discussion that the

outflow of skilled manpower from developing countries has aroused

a great deal of national and international attention and concern.

It deprives developing countries of their highly qualified

personnel, whose education and training have caused the country

great expense. Consequently, the national authorities responsible

for formulating and implementing development strategies face

uncertainty about regaining a large part of the skilled personnel

who represent a substantial investment in education and training.

34. Empirical evidence have produced a consensus that it is only

by improving the social, economic and political conditions in

African countries that a real basis can be set for reversing the

outflow of skilled manpower. Improvement of working conditions is

also mentioned as a necessary step that developing countries must

take to curb the adverse consequences of the outflow of skills.

35. Education and training of nationals of developing countries

abroad account for a good start of the loss of skilled manpower.

The large number of nationals of developing countries who pursue

studies abroad are compelled to do so as a result of the inadequacy
in quality land quantity of facilities to study in their home

countries. Many do not return. It is important to point out that

both local and foreign education at tiroes produce skills and

expectations inappropriate for actual conditions in developing

countries. Moreover, lifestyles of the developed world are more

and more being accepted as the norm of living for those who have

had an exposure to these lifestyles. Professionals and other

people of high-level positions in African countries have been more

exposed to Western European societies and h ave no doubt accepted

ways of life in those societies as a norm to which they should

aspire. They therefore expect a certain standard of living to

enable them to satisfy their acquired consumption habits; they

demand a certain minimum in amenities for job satisfaction and self
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fulfilments, for intellectual and political expression, and to

ensure a certain amount of material security for their families.

It is true that most African countries fall short in guaranteeing
the provision of most of these opportunities to people. Much of

what is required in this regard is to improve the socio-economic
and political conditions within the African continent so that the
real conditions can be set for reversing the outflow of skilled
manpower from African countries.

36. Some have argued that Governments should consider formulating

policies aimed at restricting out-migration from Africa only in so
far as those policies would not constitute an infringement on human
rights to those who would like to migrate. In any case, evidence
from many African countries which have restrictive emigration
policies indicate that they do not work effectively. In some
cases, they have been known to be counter-productive in the sense

that ■ their very existence makes emigration fashionable among
professionals.

37. in more specific terms, and alongside the broader measures to
attain rapid rates of socio- economic development within Africa,
the following actions must be taken to curb the brain drain.

(a) Provisions of Financial Incentives and Material Benefits
to Skilled Nationals..

38. As has been discussed in the preceding sections, existing
incentive policies tend to favour the brain drain from African
economics. Economists have argued that the rising salary levels in
dualistic African economies would distort wage structures, promote
income and other inequalities, curtail investment in welfare
programmes and create a host of internal socio-economic imbalances.

However, one must regard the problem of loss of skills as one loss
of primary development inputs in the same manner as the absence of
capital would be seen as constituting a crisis for development
investment. If the relative value and availability of an
essential coramodity determines its price, then the cost of purchase
of essential high level skills should not be a constraining factor
in a situation where the economies involved pay a much higher price
for the absence of those skills. In this, therefore, the
opportunity costs alone justify instituting immediate measures to
attract and retain high quality manpower by providing greater
monetary and other incentive packages to this category of skilled
men and women.

39. Working conditions should also be regarded as part of the
incentive packages that African countries must provide to curb the
brain drain. Equipments and tools should be provided to allow the
skilled to derive satisfaction in exercising their professions with
ease and efficiency; intellectuals should be permitted the leverage
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to pursue studies and research in enabling environment, by

providing to them the resources required to function with

effectiveness.

40. All these require investments and capital outlays. Yet,

financial and economic conditions are at present so unfavourable,

and makes it extremely difficult for African Governments to embark

on these courses of action without the substantial support of the

developed world. seen in this manner, the development assistance

policies for African countries should take into account ways and

means of buttressing certain financial and economic sectors in a

manner that would allow incentives to be increased to arrest and.or

reverse the flow of brain drain.

(°) Strengthening of Capabilities for Higher Education and

Training Within the Region

41. As has been argued above, education and training of Africans

abroad, accounts for a good part of the brain drain from the

continent. Inadequacy in quality and in quantity of facilities to

study within the continent may well explain the reason why a large

number of Africans are compelled to seek higher studies abroad.

Moreover, selection of students is far, more stringent than in

other regions of the world. As a result, only exceptional students

are provided opportunities to study within the continent. The

rest, with high aptitudes and good potentials, have to seek for

opportunities for study abroad. Even for those who gain acceptance

into third-level educational institutions, the quality of

instruction may be affected by inadequacy of instructional
materials and educational resources, or the narrowness of the

curriculum, thus creating the need for some to pursue their

education in better conditions abroad.

42. In order to bring solution to those problems, African

Governments should strengthen the education and training sector by

expanding opportunities for higher education and training, and by

providing the resources required to improve the quality of
institution. No African country can afford all the higher-level

institutions required for training, research and development.
Centres of excellence in various fields are needed in Africa, and

these can be most efficiently established and operated on a

regional basis. Such a strategy has already been promoted by the
ECA with a result that some forty such sub-regional and regional
institutions have been created over the years.

43. National efforts should also be encouraged, to streamline
curricula with local problems and realities and thus make education
and training more relevant to the solution of African problems.

The need for localization is further underscored by the weak

capabilities existing for the production of teaching materials and
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equipment, and the heavy dependence of African countries on the

developed world for the provision of these materials. The current

foreign exchange difficulties experienced by African countries have

hit the education and training sector, in that the materials

required for effective teaching and learning could not easily be

purchased, thereby depressing the guality of institution and adding

yet another reason for Africans to chose the study abroad.

(c) The Joint ECA/IOM Return of Skills Programme for Africa

44. ECA has since 1982 been promoting a return of skills programme

for Africa (35) aimed essentially at reversing the brain drain and

at identifying highly skilled Africans living in Western Europe and

North America with a view to returning them into jobs in any A

African country that would have them. Over four hundred vacancies

which these skilled Africans could fill have been identified since

1984 in priority fields such as engineering, agriculture, health,

medicine, management sciences, animal sciences, industrial
technology, etc.

45. More than 1,000 qualified Africans have participated since

the incept ion of the programme and many requests for CVs of

candidates picked out from the biographical sketches have been

received by ECA. In 1986 alone, 180 such requests were received

from African countries. Several hundred candidates have been

placed in jobs in Africa between 1984 and 1990. The project is,

without doubt of great interest to African Government, judging by

their response to it. Third-level educational institutions are the

most active participants in it, but increasingly, the private

sector is showing some interest. In the light of the above

observations, African. Governments should show greater interest in

participating in the joint ECA/IOM Re turn of Skills Programme for

Africa, for the promise it holds for assisting them in identifying
highly qualified Africans in specialized fields for employment in
key areas. A greater involvement in this programme will

undoubtedly obviate the need for hiring expensive expatriate
personnel.

(d) Better Management and Utilization of Human Resources

46. The human resources management and utilization record in

Africa is not very impressive. Urgent action is required of
African Governments of this poor record should not emerge as the

single biggest long-term constraint to Africa's development. The
management of human resources should itself be greatly improved, so

that nepotism, graft and ethnicism do no continue to claim the
system of rewards, and so that Africa's human resources are

motivated towards higher levels of productivity.



ECA/PHSD/HRP/91/2[6.2(i)(b)]

Page 14

47. There is no doubt that economic crisis and the traumas of

recovery, have propelled the flight of skills from African

economies in the last ten years or so. Although one of the

measures for recovery is aimed at arresting the trend, some lag

should be expected before these measures, if implemented at all,

take effect. The brain drain will, therefore still continue or

even increase in the next years, given the persistence of the

current socio-economic conditions and barring the institution of

restrictive measures within the continent and in the receiving
countries.

VI. Inferences and Suggestions

48. In a brief report such as the present one, it is possible to

highlight only a few aspects of any problem such as the migration
of professionals. We have pointed out the factors that encourage

and induce migration, the implications and remedies necessary the
curb down the trends. Indeed, brain drain is emerging as one of

the most serious development problems facing African government and

they have singly and collectively expressed concern over its

intensification. By itself, the brain drain constitutes a
tremendous financial and economic loss to the African continent and

contributes significantly to widening the gap between the rich and
the poor countries.

49. The drops in the standard of living that have been brought

about by the unfavourable economic conditions have induced a large

number of highly qualified Africans, including university

professors and lecturers to flee the African economy. The

immediate consequence is that academic standards of many graduates

are unacceptably low. As a result, Africa is falling further

behind in its stock of high-level skills and in its ability to
manage its economy. And yet the dilemma is that by the beginning

of the next century, the quality of African higher education must

be much better than it is today if African development is to become

self-sustaining. To meet the crisis in university education,
radical measures are needed to improve the quality; if the

principal objective of improving quality is to be attained,
additional resources will be required both for research and

increasing the incentives of those professionals offering their
services to the institutions of higher learning.

50. A draft report tabled at a UNESCO sponsored meeting on 26

September 1990 attributed the slow pace of scientific development

on the continent to the scarcity of its own scientists. The report

suggests that to retain qualified scientists, engineers, teachers,

etc, mechanisms be established to curb the brain drain in Africa.
No doubt these steps would need maximum investments and commitments

to human resources management and utilization in the years ahead

with national governments, the private sectors and the donor
community playing their respective roles actively.



ECA/PHSD/HRP/91/2[6.2(i)(b)]

Page 15

51. It is clear from this report that brain drain the state of

knowledge concerning the subject matter is extremely fragmented,

and what there is, is generally at a rather weak, descriptive

level. The data base is relatively poor, even at its best, and

most information is derived from studies in which identification

and analysis of skilled manpower migrations within Africa are not

the principal focus of interest. There have been no systematic

studies on the phenomenon, yet it is clear from official

pronouncements from national and international sources that it is

becoming an issue of major importance to the development of the

continent as a whole. Further work therefore need to be

undertaken.

52. This is not the place to discuss in detail how that might be

done, but suffice it to say that it will necessitate some country

studies, preferably in matching pairs of destination and major

source countries (e.g., Nigeria/Ghana;Gabon/Cameroon or Congo;

Kenya/Uganda) using a comparative methodology that will allow the

country studies tao be further used for a more detailed perspective

on many general issues. These can be complemented by questionnaire

survey of individual skilled migrants and/or returnees to provide

some insights into the behaviour, attitudes and remittances. Such
studies can provide in a fairly short time much needed information

that will be of great value to policy formulation of individual

governments and the International community as a whole. Not until

the information based is widened and deepened can effective
policies be formulated.

53. It is worth while to conclude this paper by suggesting that

there are several hidden assumptions in the existing studies of

brain drain; unless one makes them explicit, one cannot unfold the

full import and thrust of the conclusions arrived at by these
studies. The problem of brain drain can be viewed from at least

three perspectives. These include, first of all, the perspective

of the individual concerned, i.e. the professional who migrates.
Secondly, one could look at the problem from the perspective of

the nation-state, a line which has been pursued in this paper.
Thirdly, the problem can be considered from the point of view of
developing a knowledge pool for the whole world.

54. From the point of view of the migrating individual, the fact

of moving has many obvious benefits. The material benefits that an
individual derives from working in a more prosperous country. Be
sides the material rewards, he may also benefit in terms of working
in an atmosphere more favourable for his scientific work. This is
not to suggest that all migrating professionals take an absolutely

individualistic view. They are more likely to carefully consider
different factors, weight them up, giving more importance to some
and less importance to others. Ultimately it is the overall

inference that he derives from these "pros" and "cons" that results
in his decision to migrate.
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55. From the point of view of the nation-state, the large-scale

migration of professionals is not only a loss in terras of the

knowledge that could be utilized in the country, but that another

country(nation-state) that had not invested anything or very little

in the development and training of the individual reaps the
benefit that legitimately belong to the former. However, the

problem of sorting out who benefits and who can automatically claim

the loyalty of an individual is not so simple. When a scientist

makes a contribution to knowledge in a country other than his

native country, inevitably both the countries stake the claim of
their share of his success.

56. Besides claiming the loyalty of the scientists, the nation-
state also strive to keep the knowledge produced by the scientist

in question away from other countries. Knowledge admittedly, has
different values to different people. Scientists consider their
contribution to knowledge as the property of the whole world, but

the nation-state where they work, or the industrial corporation,
university, etc, that sponsors their research, may consider these
findings and discoveries as their private property, to be dispersed
only at their discretion. This brings us to the third

perspective, which is the knowledge that is contributed by the
scientist is considered as an important aspect of a scientist's
work regardless of his location and citizenship.

57. Indeed much of the problem of "brain drain" is due to a

complex attitudes about the migration professionals. There is no
single consistent view about such migration, and as we noted above,
there can be different perspectives from which the "problem" can be
viewed, thus leading to a different conclusion in each case.
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NOTES

(1) ECA (1985)

(2) ECA (1987)

(3) See OAU (1981), OAU (1985) and United Nations (1986)

(4) See International Fund for Agricultural Development
(IFAD), (1988)

(5) See Osundare (1983:2122), See also Balogun and Mutahaba
(1990:68).

(6) See Tipple and Tipple (1983:1654).

(7) See United Nations (1990:84)

(8) See Balogun and Mutahaba, op.cit.p.66.

(9) See Ndegwa (1989:11-18)

(10) See ECA (1988). See also Balogun and Mutahaba, op.cot p.67.

(11) Ibid ' "

(12) See World Bank (1983:105)

(13) See Wichelmann (1977:236-242)

(14) See ILO (1976:130)

(15) See note 5

(16) See UN/ECA (1989)

(17) See note 12

(18) See note 5

(19) See for instance, UN/ECA (1989)

(20) See, inter alia, Adepoju (1983), Nwaochei (1979), Odenyo
(1979) and, Okediji (1972).

(21) See note 17

(22) Ibid

(23) Ibid
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(24) See Jeune Afrique (1985:5) June

(25) Ethiopian Herald (September 1st 1989)

(26) See Federal Republic of Nigeria (19880

(27) See Hughes (1985)

(28) See ILO (1988)

(29) See Hinchliffe (1985)

(30) Ibid.

(31) See Mejia (1978:255-276)

(32) Ethiopian Herald, op.cit

(33) See Berg (1988:14)

(34) See McGuire and Austin (1987)

(35) The ECA/IOM has been involved in a programme to the African
continent for the return of qualified personnel, since 1982. Under
this programme, ECA identifies vacancies in African countries and
publishes them in North America and Western Europe. The
International Organization for Migration (IOM) which is

collaborating with ECA in this project, identifies suitable
Africans in the countries of the North, whose CV's are sent to ECA
Bibliographical sketches are made of these candidates and published
in " African Experts Available for Recruitment" bulletin. This is
circulated thrice annually to all African countries. Prospective
employers are free to call for the full CV's of interesting
candidates and if employment is decided between the two parties,
the programme then finances the return and resettlement of the new
recruit which include salary topping, purchase and shipment of
working tools and equipment, insurance, etc.



ECA/PHSD/HRP/91/2[6.2(i)(b)]

Page 19

REFERENCES

1. Adepoju, A., (1983): 'Undocumented Migration in Africa: Trends

and Policies; International Migration 21 (2).pp.204-217.

2. Balogun, M.J. and G. Mutahaba (1990). ' The Dilemma of the

Brain D rain! in The Employment Crisis in Africa AAPAM Jongwe
printers, Zimbabwe, pp. 65-83.

3. Berg, A. (1988) : ' Malnourished People: A Policy Review,

"Poverty and Basic Needs Series. World Bank, Washington D.C.

4. ECA(1985) : Africa's Social and Economic Crisis: The challenge

to Institutions of Higher Learning. Second ECA/AAU Conference

of Vice-chancellors, Presidents and Rectors of Institutions of
Higher Learning in Africa. Mbabane (Swaziland) 18-22 February
1985. E/ECA/AAU/ED/85?8.

5. ECA (1987) : Africa's Development Priorities and the Role of

Institutions of Higher Learning. The Next-Five Years.
ECA/AAU Third Conference of Vice-chancellors, Presidents and

Rectors of Institutions of Higher Learning in Africa, Harare,

Zimbabwe, (January 1987). E/ECA/AAU/ED/86/3. Addis Ababa.

6. ECA,(1988): Long-Term Development and Structural Change in

Africa: Manpower Planning and Utilization: (ECA/ICHD/88/32).

7. Ethiopian Herald (989): 'Third World Brain Drain: How to stem
it'. (September 1st).

8. Federal Republic of Nigeria (1988) : Reports of Graduate

Employment Tracer Study 1986. National Manpower Board,
Manpower studies No. 24 (Lagos).

9. Grey-Johnson, C. (ed) (1990): The Employment Crisis in Africa:

Issues in Human Resources Development Policy. AAPAM, Jongwe
Printers, Zimbabwe.

10. Hinchliffe, K. (1985) Issues Related to Higher Education in
Sub-Saharan Africa. World Bank Staff Working Paper No. 780,
IBRD. Washington D.C.

11. Hughes, R. (1985): Human Capital: The Wealth of Nations or
Drain on Resources.; IDS Working Paper No. 428. University of
Nairobi, Nairobi, Kenya.

12. ILO, (1976): Employment. Growth and Basic Needs: A one-World
Problem. Geneva.



ECA/PHSD/HRP/91/2[6.2(i)(b)]

Page 20

13. ILO(1988): Promotion de 1'Emploi de ieunes Diplomes et des

Licencies des Enterprises Publique et Semi-Publiaue en
Republigue Populaire du Benin Geneva.

14. International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD), (

1988): Human Resources, Structural Adjustment and the

Development of Smallholder and the Rural Poor. Rome, Italy.

15. Jeune Afrique (1985). No. 65/20. June.

16. McGuire and Austin, (1987): Beyond Survival: Children's Growth
for National Development, UNICEF.

17. Mejia, A. (1987): 'International Migration of Professional
Health Manpower', In T.L. Hall and A. Mejia (eds). Health

Manpower Planning: Principles, Methods. Issues. WHO, Geneva,
pp. 255-276.

18. Ndegwa, P. (1989): 'national Policies for Balanced and

Sustainable Development in the Poor Countries: How to Avoid

Involuntary Delinking'. Development Journal of the Society for
International Development. No. l.pp. 11-18.

19. Nwaschei, B. N. (1979): ' The Nigerian Brain Drain: the case
for Return' Issue 9(4), pp. 53-55.

20. OAU,(1981): Lagos Plan- of Action for the Economic Development

of Africa 1980-2000. (Geneva: International Institute for
labour Studies).

21. OAU, (1985): Africa's Priority Programme for Economic Recovery

1986-1990. Twenty-first Session of the Assembly of Heads of

State and Government of the OAU, Addis Ababa.

22. Odenyo, A.0.(1979): ' An Assessment of the African Brain Drain

with Special Reference to the Kenyan mid-career professional,
Issue, 9(4), pp.45-48.

23. Okeem, E. (ed)(1990): Education in africa: Search for Re

Realistic Alternatives. Institute for African Alternatives
(IFAA) Great Britain.

24. Okediji, o. and F.O. Okediji (1972): ' Nigerian Brain Drain to
the U.S.A.; A sociological Perspective; Journal of Eastern
African Research and Development, 2,(2). pp. 137-163.

25. Osurande, Niji (1983): ' Agencies of a Tottering Tower'. West
Africa(September 12); pp. 2121-2122.



ECA/PHSD/HRP/91/2[6.2(i)(b)]

Page 21

26. Psacharopoulos, G. , (1982). 'The Economics of Higher Education

in Developing Countries! Comparative Education Review, Vol
26, pp. 139-159.

27. Tipple, G. and S. Tipple,. (1983): ' The use of Student
Protest' West Africa (July 18) : pp. 1654-1655.

28. United^ Nations. (1986): Programme of Action for African

Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990. A/RES/S-13/2
N.Y.

29. UN/ECA, (1989): A Survey on the Problems of the Brain Drain in

North African Countries;: Monograph on the Outflow of
Qualified Specialists and Skilled Manpower. The Case of Egypt
and the Sudan. Addis Ababa.

30. united Nations (1990): Survey of Economic and Social
Conditions in Africa. Twenty-four session of the Commission
and fifteenth meeting of the Conference of Ministers. Addis
Ababa, Ethiopia. E/ECA/CM.15/3/Rev.2.

31. Wichelmann, S. (1977): 'Promoting Re-integration in their
Developing countries of Origin of Professionals and Skilled
Personnel Trained in an Industrialized Country', International
Migration f Vol XV. No. 2 & 3.

32. World Bank (1983): World Development Report Washington D.C.

33. World Bank (1988): Education in Sub-Saharan Africa: Policies

for Adjustment. Revitalization and Expansion. Washington D.C.

34. World^ Bank,(1988) : Sub-Saharan Africa : From Crisis to

Sustainable Growth. A Long - Term Perspective Study
Washington , D.C.




